NAME: HG0269040

PAGE 1

STATEMENTS OF:

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 25, 1980

PAGE...

TESTIMONY OF S. DAVID FREEMAN, CHAIRMAN, TENNESSEE VALLEY AUTHORITY; ACCOMPANIED BY: RICHARD M. FREEMAN, DIRECTOR, TVA; AND JOHN L. FURGURSON, MANAGER, COLUMBIA DAM PROJECT, TVA

PAGE... 6

6

.

.

The Control of the Co

e i gran reaggy waster in die

er Territoria (m. 1814)

×	×	×	SPEAK	er i	LISTING	×	Ħ	×	
---	---	---	-------	------	---------	---	---	---	--

HouseofRepres	1				
Moffett 18, 23, 32, 33, 41, 42, 48, 50, 58, 59, 69, 72,	25, 34, 43, 52, 60, 73,	1, 26, 35, 44, 54, 61, 75,	4, 27, 36, 45, 55, 76,	8, 28, 38, 46, 56, 79,	9, 30, 40, 47, 57, 64,
Freeman 20, 21, 28, 29, 37, 39, 46, 47, 58, 59, 65, 66, 79, 80,	22, 30, 40, 50, 60, 67, 81	4, 23, 32, 41, 54, 68,	6, 25, 32, 45, 52, 69,	9, 26, 34, 43, 56, 63, 73,	19, 27, 35, 44, 57, 64, 78,
Furgurson 77, 78		4,	73,	75,	76,
Deckard 21, 22, 40, 63, 69	26, 64,	6, 27, 65,	18, 28, 66,	19, 29, 67,	20, 39, 68,
Stangeland		63,	70		
Deokard		64			
Galloway		76,	77		

## INSERT NUMBER: \*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #1 \*\*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 31 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT \*\*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 45 \*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #2 \*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 46 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT \*\*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 47 PAGE... 49 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #4 \*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 51 \*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #5 \*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 53 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #6 \*\*\*\*\*\*\* PAGE... 74

PAGE

NAME: HG0269040

43

45

46

48

49

adverse impacts on water quality. Some critics have alleged that a river development alternative would be more economically and environmentally viable, particularly since over 50 percent of the presently claimed benefits of the dam are recreational.

Moreover, testimony in these hearings has indicated that the project would produce minimal flood control and no power benefits, benefits that are at the heart of TVA's historical

Currently, the project is at a virtual standstill because the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers has not issued a dredge-and-fill permit necessary to divert the river and allow further construction.

The record of TVA in this project and its relationship with other agencies has not been particularly exemplary. Let me just list a few examples.

TVA proceeded with construction over the separate objections of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers which considered the work unlawful under both the Endangered Species Act and the Clean Water Act. The General Accounting Office issued a major report in 1974 that maintained TVA had overstated the benefits of the project.

Parenthetically, those benefits have always been marginal, 50 even under TVA's analysis.

In March 1974 a federal judge held that TVA and its former chairman, Aubrey Wagner, "did not reach their decision to proceed with the construction of this project after a full, good faith consideration of the environmental factors aforementioned."

The Corps of Engineers finally succeeded in 1978 in getting TVA to halt certain major construction activities pending the issuance of a dredge-and-fill permit under the Clean Water Act By that time, however, TVA had managed to complete 90 percent of the dam work and 35 percent of the total project.

In 1978 TVA was asked by the Office of Management and Budget for a report on more cost-effective alternatives to achieve the essential water supply and flood control benefits of the original project. TVA submitted—eight months late and eight months after the relevant congressional debate on the project—a report which was inadequate on its—face.

Moreover, we now know the report suppressed key information developed by the TVA staff.

Subsequently, TVA managed to wring from Fish and Wildlife a questionable biological opinion concerning the endangered species. That opinion allows it to continue building the dam before the endangered species issue is finally resolved.

That move not only frustrates the Endangered Species Act

106

107

108

109

110

111

112

113

114

115

116

117

118

119

120

121

122

123

with the subcommittee on this matter.

102 Let me say to the chairman, that I know you have a 103 prepared statement. Without objection, that will be 104 considered part of the record. You are free to read it or to 105 paraphrase it in any way that you desire.

Before you proceed, let me say this. My opening statement was somewhat critical of TVA, but it should in no way be construed as an overall criticism of your performance in the time that you have been there. There are so many marvellous things, I feel, that you have been trying to do on other issues.

I would not want anything that the subcommittee or the Chair says on this one issue to overshadow in any way your work on alternative energy projects, on moving TVA in the direction of conservation-based energy policy. This kind of emphasis is rather consistent with what you have stood for in your many years of energy work.

I want you to know that the Chair has a great deal of respect for your record and your performance, and I think that I can speak for the subcommittee on that point.

However, today we are here to take a look at one project which is of great concern to this subcommittee and to water policy overall. It is our view--and, again, I think I can speak for the subcommittee in its entirety, both sides, minority and majority-that there is an important role for a

125

124

one of the 200,000 homes that has been insulated in the last few years, pursuant to our home insulation program, and the waste heat part that we are developing.

We would also like to show you the scrubbers and pollution control equipment that we are putting in our power plants, so that TVA is the leader in compliance with the Clean Air Act and is not contributing, as it did in the past, to the acid rain problem.

The Tennessee Valley is today exhibiting, I hope, a new yardstick, a yardstick for economically priced power, but one that is environmentally sensitive and that emphasizes our lowest cost form of energy conservation.

I would also like to preface the summary of my prepared testimony with this statement, Mr. Chairman, which I think will put your inquiry in perspective with respect to the Tennessee Valley Authority. After this project is over, we are out of the dam building business. We do not have any plans for damming up any more rivers, creeks, or anything else.

As a matter of fact, we are out of the stream channelization business. This board has taken decisive action to put an end to the era of building dams in the Tennessee Valley, because we think that that era has come to an economic conclusion as far as economical projects are concerned.

Of course, Tellico and Columbia are cases in and of themselves. As my testimony shows, they are projects on which the Congress has directed us to proceed.

I do think, from the standpoint of your overall perspective, it is important for us to put on the record that we do not have any dam planning people anymore. We are and have been for some decades a leader in flood plain management. We are trying to work with the remaining flood areas in terms of persuading local governments to enact ordinances to keep people from building in the flood plains. The structural approach is no longer cost-effective for the future in the Tennessee Valley.

Therefore, I think TVA is doing a lot of things that I know you do not have time to go into this morning. Perhaps your interest in this particular project will give you an occasion to come down to the Valley and let us show you the things. TVA does have a responsibility to the Nation to be a yardstick, and I think we are performing that function on the problems of the 1980s, just as the Authority did on the problems of the 1930s.

Mr. Moffett. I think some of us would like very much to have any information that you might develop on how to keep people from building in the flood plains. I think it is a problem in most of our districts. I know it is in my own case, in New England.

201	We are very proud of our local planning and zoning set up
202	and processes. It does produce a sort of local pride and
203	local control, which is nice, but the flip side of it is
204	that we have an enormous problem in that regard.
205	Chairman Freeman. If you think it would be useful to the
206	committee, we would be glad to furnish you with a concise
207	report on what we have done and what our approach is and how
208	we view that opportunity. I think it is very relevant to the
209	entire Nation for the future.
210	Mr. Moffett. Thank you.
211	Chairman Freeman. We share this committee's obvious
212	interest in this Nation becoming more cost- effective in the
213	expenditure of public resources.
214	The history of the Duck River project began long before
215	Director Richard Freeman or I joined the TVA board. My
216	testimony is therefore largely a recitation of history
217	gleaned from TVA files.
218	The history of the Columbia Dam Project did not begin with
219	the Tennessee Valley Authority. It began in the mid-1960s
220	when community and civic leaders in Maury, Marshall,
221	Bedford, and Coffee Counties, in Tennessee, asked TVA to
<b>2</b> 22	help them make studies for the comprehensive unified
223	resource development of this region of middle Tennessee.
224	The Duck River and its proposed development were seen as

225 the key to this effort. At that time the Duck River was an

NAME:	HG0269040
-------	-----------

## PAGE 10

226 erratic stream, flooding during the winter and spring and 227 nearly drying up during the summer.

TVA and the Upper Duck River Development Agency, an agency of the State of Tennessee, jointly decided that a multipurpose reservoir development offered the best potential for controlling the river and providing new economic and recreational opportunities.

In 1969, after extensive studies, TVA issued a feasibility study of a two-dam project Normandy Dam near Shelbyville, Tennessee, and Columbia Dam at Columbia, Tennessee. Congress reviewed the project proposals and first appropriated funds in December 1969. Every year since, Congress has reaffirmed its support of the project

Following enactment of the National Environmental Policy

Act, TVA issued a draft environmental impact statement in

June 1971. After a public hearing in the area, a final EIS

environmental impact statement was published in April

1972. As the chairman correctly stated, this EIS was found
to be legally insufficient by the courts after a challenge
by the Environmental Defense Fund and others. TVA

supplemented the EIS in June 1974 and court approval
followed.

Construction of Normandy Dam began in June 1972 and was completed in 1976 at a cost of \$37.4 million. As the chairman noted, construction of Columbia began in 1973 and

is now virtually at a standstill awaiting a Section 404 permit from the Corps of Engineers.

The Duck River project has had the overwhelming support of local citizens and officials since its inception. Both the Tennessee legislature, which created the Upper Duck River Development Agency, and four governors have publicly endorsed completion of the project.

I realize that local support for a dam is not novel. Most local dam projects have local support. That is natural and not unique, but the support for this project is special.

What I think is worth mentioning about this project is
that I think it is the first one in the East of the United
States where the local people actually contributed some
money. The local municipalities agreed to underwrite the
water supply portion of the construction costs of the
project by making a repayment commitment of \$16.2 million.
This is one of the reforms in water policy that the
Administration has suggested, which I do not think has yet
been enacted.

There may be some questions about the amount of money or the size of the contribution, but I think it is worth noting that there is a contribution of \$16 million for the water supply aspect that the local people are putting up with a five-cent per thousand gallon charge on their water. It does distinguish the local support for this project from, I

276 think, any other project of this kind.

I mention that, because I think it is relevant to the history of the project.

TVA entered into a contract with the Upper Duck River

Development Agency in 1971 to reflect this commitment. In

the contract the local development agency agreed to repay to

the Federal Treasury the \$16.2 million for water supply from

the sale of water to the cities of Manchester, Tullahoma,

Shelbyville, Lewisburg, and Columbia for a period of 50

years. The amount is now being accumulated through a

five-cent per thousand gallon surcharge for water used,

which began eight years ago in January 1972.

TVA agreed to include in the project design provisions for certain projected water supply needs in the area. These cities have financed and constructed a major regional water system in reliance on TVA's commitment to build the Duck River project.

As far as Director Richard Freeman and I, and the TVA board as it is presently constituted, are concerned, the only issue with respect to the Columbia project which we have encountered, since I have been on the board, has been the serious conflict between the project and the Endangered Species Act. That conflict has been resolved through the consultation process, as provided by Section 7 of the act, with the Secretary of the Interior.

As a result of the conflict, in January 1978 TVA was requested by the Office of Management and Budget to study possible modifications of Columbia Dam and Reservoir, as originally designed, so as to satisfy the essential water supply and flood control needs of the area and still be in compliance with applicable laws such as the Endangered Species Act TVA's April 1979 report to OMB summarizes the results of TVA's study.

It was not an exhaustive study but it was responsive to the OMB directive. It was not intended to be complete because there was no occasion for a complete alternatives study. It was responsive to the request that OMB made of us, to see if there were some alternatives that would be in better harmony with the apparent conflict with the Endangered Species Act.

A draft of the report was issued in February 1979 and was given wide dissemination. Numerous comments were received from the public, state and local officials, Federal agencies, and various interested environmental organizations. Dick Freeman and I also gave our input into the report, and all of these comments were reflected in the final report. The committee has been furnished copies of the report which discussed various alternatives for completing the project in harmony with the Endangered Species Act

49

a conservation plan which will enable us to complete the project as planned with the conservation plan. Ultimately, that served to solve the endangered species problem.

The Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended, provides in part that no Federal action be undertaken which would jeopardize the continued existence of any endangered or threatened species or result in the destruction or adverse modification of habitat judged by the Department of the Interior to be critical.

The mussel population in the Duck River has been declining for many years, probably because of deteriorating physical conditions and quality of the water. The project as originally planned threatened to flood the habitat of certain endangered mussels.

In order to resolve the conflict, TVA has worked closely with the Department of the Interior since 1979 to develop a conservation program for the endangered species. Both TVA and Interior believe that this program will be successful and will enhance the long term survival and growth of mussel species.

In addition to work on the Duck River, measures will be implemented on the Clinch and Powell Rivers, where the endangered mussels are still found in small numbers, to provide additional opportunities for their survival and growth. No final action will be taken to impound the

reservoir until the success of the mitigation program is assured.

Mr. Chairman, I am quite proud of the fact that our staff was able to develop a plan that will result in improving the habitat and the chances for life of the species in the Duck River and which will perhaps, in the process, help clean up the Powell River. This was a positive contribution that our biologists and our staff people came up with.

Quite frankly, when I first encountered this issue, it looked like an insurmountable conflict between the endangered mussels and the project as planned. I remember that we looked at the alternative of the lower pool, which looked to me like a way we might handle it. Then, after extensive study, our people said that that lower pool had the eutrophication problem that just will not go away, so we had to abandon that alternative.

The conservation plan that we were able to come up with, in consultation with the Secretary of the Interior, makes it clear that we will not gamble with the endangered species, that we will have to show that the plan will work before we will be permitted to fill the reservoir.

The present delays in obtaining a permit from the Corps of Engineers have nothing to do with the endangered species issue. That has been settled. They are associated with questions about water quality, particularly eutrophication

of the reservoir. These concerns are not new. They were addressed by TVA in its 1969 report. 377 378 The level of scientific knowledge in this area is not precise, but our staff, which has extensive experience with 379 380 these issues and which is made up of concerned biologists 381 and other people, believe that this problem can be handled 382 and that the water quality of the lake will be satisfactory. 383 There is obviously a difference of opinion among the 384 experts. 385 The State of Tennessee is conducting a hearing on the 386 issue. TVA does not claim to be the final judge on the Clean 387 Water Act If the Columbia Dam is found to be in conflict with the 388 389 Clean Water Act, we will face that problem. We do not **3**90 believe there is such a conflict, but TVA will obey all of 391 the laws of Congress. 392 The appropriations acts enacted by Congress require TVA to 393 build the Columbia Dam Project. 394 The House Appropriations Committee Report on H.R. 7590, 395 the Energy and Water Development Appropriations bill for FY 396 1981, leaves no doubt on that score. It says: 397 "After three years of unconscionable bureaucratic 398 indecision, contradiction and delay, the committee has 399 concluded that despite the merits of the Endangered Species

Act and the Clean Water Act, the Congress never intended

418

419

420

421

422

423

424

425

that the agencies charged with the execution of these laws would be able to frustrate the express will of the Congress on specific Federal project activities financed by subsequent appropriations laws, partioularly when these activities receive regular and detailed scrutiny by individual Members, committees of the Congress and Congress as a whole during the annual appropriations process. Accordingly, the committee has provided \$17,000,000 and appropriation language for the Columbia Dam and Reservoir project which will require that the construction and other necessary work on this important project resume and be carried out in the future in an orderly, efficient and expeditious manner leading toward completion by August of 1985. Necessary water quality assurance, mitigation and species preservation work can and should continue to the maximum extent feasible with the construction schedule required by this legislation."

Until we get a 404 permit, the project is at a standstill.

We really do not believe that there is a conflict with the

Clean Water Act, but of course TVA does not have the

discretion to decide whether the dam should be completed or

some alternative substituted. That is a decision to be made

by the Congress.

What we do know is that both the Senate- and House-passed versions of the fiscal year 1981 appropriations bill

	, and the second
NAME:	HG0269040 PAGE 18
426	covering this project-namely, H.R. 7590require TVA to
427	complete the project. The committee report leaves no doubt
428	on that score.
429	When enacted, the bill will not permit the expenditure of
430	funds on any of the alternatives considered earlier, nor
431	does it permit the board to scrap the project altogether.
432	Mr. Chairman, our judgment is that TVA has no discretion
433	to decide whether the dam should be completed or some
434	alternative substituted. That decision has been made by the
435	Congress.
436	Under the circumstances, I feel that it is inappropriate
437	for TVA to spend the time and money necessary to
<b>43</b> 8	second-guess a decision that has already been made. As I
439	said earlier, if there is a conflict with other statutes,
440	like the Endangered Species Act or the Clean Water Act,
441	obviously we have demonstrated that we respect the law of
442	the Land, but in the absence of a conflict with other
443	statutes, we have been given our marching orders.
444	We are required to get the job done and will do so to the
445	best of our ability.
446	Thank you, sir.
447	Mr. Moffett. Thank you
448	The gentleman from Indiana?

Mr. Deckard, I just need a moment or two, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Freeman, you had not been on the job for very long

449

450

before you were asked to give your appraisal or opinion of the project and your stand on the project. I believe that is

453 correct

Chairman Freeman. Well, to be quite candid, Mr. Deckard, that issue has really never been before us. The issue that was before us was whether the endangered mussels issue was an insuperable problem or not, and our staff came up with the conservation plan which we worked out with Secretary Andrus, Assistant Secretary Herbst, and Mr. Greenwalt in such a way that we feel it has a good chance of actually improving the situation in the Duck River.

The basic issue of whether or not this project should be built was decided long before we came on board and it has never been one for the TVA board to consider.

Mr. Deckard. Of course, the congressional language does seem to be very clear in that respect, but the reason I asked the question is that in August of 1977 Mr. Bill Chafin, executive director of the Maury County Chamber of Commerce, which is in strong support of the project, wrote to you urging you to consider all of the facts before you made up your mind concerning the project. You responded on September 20 assuring Mr. Chafin that you had not made up your mind concerning the project.

You said: "The simple fact of the matter is that I have not reached a decision for or against the project."

the congressional language.

476

477

480

481

482

483

484

485

486

487

488

489

490

491

492

493

494

495

496

497

498

499

5,00

You obviously knew at that time that Congress had been appropriating money for the project, yet you seem to be very 478 clearly promising Mr. Chafin that you would review the facts 479 and come out either for or against the project in spite of

Chairman Freeman. I did write him and tell him that I had no opinion. Perhaps he could have inferred from that that I would form an opinion, but as I got on the job and realized all of the important live issues that TVA had before it, I have chosen basically not to get into this issue.

There is no necessity to form a judgment because there is no occasion for it The Congress continued to direct us to build it, and we have 50,000 employees and a power program with a \$3.5 billion cash flow, more paper, and more live issues. I have chosen to spend my time putting together the Nation's strongest energy conservation program, getting the solar program off the ground, and numerous other things.

There just really is no --

Mr. Deckard. Mr. Freeman, what I am really trying to get at here is that you are telling us in your testimony today that it is not your place to make an assessment of the project or to give an opinion of the project, yet we have numerous examples of correspondence from you in which you state that you have not yet had enough time to make an assessment or to give a personal judgment as to the project.

**5**25

30 1	
502	There seems to be an inconsistency in that.
503	Chairman Freeman, I do not think so. I think that at the
504	time when I wrote that letter, that certainly was an
505	accurate statement. I really was just on the board. I
506	certainly could not say today that I have not had the time.
507	What I am saying today is that it just does not seem to me
508	to be a live issue that I needed to get into.
509	Mr. Deckard. Now that you have had the time, what is you
510	personal assessment, disregarding the congressional
511	language?
512	Chairman Deckard. I do not think that it is appropriate
513	for me to second-guess the Congress. That is my opinion in
514	response to your question.
<b>5</b> 15	Mr. Deckard. Of course, we have to rely on people in you
516	position, people with the expertise that you possess.
517	This is a \$150-million project, and you do not have a
518	personal opinion?
519	Chairman Freeman. No. I have not taken the time personally
520	to review the cost-benefit studies. I certainly would not
521	take all of these numbers at face value.
522	If this were a live issue on which I had to make a

Mr. Deckard. You would not take the cost- benefit figures at face value?

judgment, I would get into it fairly deeply--

Chairman Freeman. No, sir.

Mr. Deckard. Those are 1969 figures. Do you feel they should be updated to take into consideration 1980 circumstances?

Chairman *Freeman*. There are a lot of factors. I think that I have had enough experience with cost-benefit studies in former positions and as a student of the energy issue not to take any of them precisely at face value.

I would want to get into the--I would need to get into this issue. You know, there are two things involved here. One is to recreate the facts that were available in 1969 and revisit that scene, which I think would be an utter and complete waste of time.

The question that you are really asking is this. In 1980 should this project be completed? What are the remaining costs versus the benefits?

45

That would require my getting into the subject in a very deep day. Quite frankly, there are just so many hours in a day and one of the things that you learn is that you spend your time on live issues that you have to vote on and that you have to decide. This one, the Congress has decided and they have told us what to do.

Mr. Deckard. Of course, this is one segment of the Congress. At this point, we are asking you for your opinion as to the project.

50

551 It is \$150 million and we would like to have the benefit
552 of your expertise.

Chairman Freeman. I do not have an expert opinion to give, because I have not looked into it. It is my judgment that it would be inappropriate since the Congress as a whole has expressed itself in the statutes that are enacted and in this most recent statute which has just passed the House and the Senate and is going to the President.

I do not have an opinion on this project.

Mr. Moffett. This is a continuing process for us. In a sense, you are making it sound as if this was a congressional action back a few years ago which is a fait accompli.

I think what the gentleman from Indiana is saying is that we are being asked to make decisions on this all of the time. Sure, there is a bill headed for the President, but this is a continuing process for us.

If we cannot get some guidance from the main institutions down there, which is an institution that has great capability in terms of making judgments on things like this, even though you said that this era of water projects has come to an economic conclusion and that you are moving away from that.

Nevertheless, you still have the capability. It is difficult for us--and I think this is what the gentleman from

576 Indiana is expressing—to try to analyze this if we cannot get some guidance from TVA.

Secondly, you are a man of your word. I know that much from my experience with you over the years. You made all of these pledges here. You responded to Chafin on September 20, as Mr. Deckard said, that you had not made up your mind: "The simple fact of the matter is that I have not reached a decision for or against the project"

You seem to be promising Chafin, as Mr. Deckard said, that you would review the facts and come out either for or against the project.

On November 2, 1977 you wrote to Mr. and Mrs. McFarland thanking them for their hospitality when you visited

Columbia. McFarland, of course, is the unofficial head, as I understand it, of the effort to complete the project.

In that letter you said: "Lon, I am spending time now trying to separate the fact from opinion concerning Columbia Dam, before reaching my personal assessment of the project I would appreciate any information you can provide to help me reach a judgment." Apparently, Mr. McFanland's name is Lon.

Then, there is a similar letter on that very same day to Frank Fly, I believe it is, a leading opponent of the dam, although you did not ask Mr. Fly for any additional information to help you make your decision.

601 Chairman *Freeman*. Fly supplied me with considerable information.

603 Mr. Moffett. I am sure that he did, but you did not ask

These are sort of pledges. You are a man who follows through, because you are a man of your word. We are not dealing with some ineffective, unimaginative leader here, who is not thorough. That is the irony of the whole thing.

There is not one flaw or crack in your reputation with regard to thoroughness and scholarly analysis of these kinds of things.

Chairman Freeman. Mr. Chairman, your staff has obviously done a thorough job of going through my files. I have not taken the time to do that

Laughter.

Mr. Moffett. It was all done in daylight hours.

617 Laughter.

Chairman Freeman. I guess I am, in a sense, pleased with the record you come up with. If I had to respond to those people again today—It seems to me that that is entirely appropriate for a new director on the scene to say when he is intensely pressured by two sides, namely, that I would look at this thing.

I have looked at it. As the situation has developed, I have decided that this is not an issue that I need to get

36

50

Mr. Deckard. Mr. Freeman, may I take one more stab at it?

Chairman Freeman. Surely. I understand this committee's dilemma also. I am not unaware of your interests and what you are driving at Please proceed.

Mr. Deckard. Let us assume that the Maury County Chamber of Commerce wrote you today asking you to give a judgment of the project. How would you respond to them, given that you will not respond to the Congress?

Chairman Freeman. I would say: "Enclosed is the copy of the testimony that I just gave before Chairman Moffett and Congressman Deckard."

Mr. Deckard, That is a perfectly circuitous route. Thank you.

Mr. Moffett. We really do not have to suppose. Here is a letter of January 4, 1979. This is not a letter to the chairman of the Maury County Chamber of Commerce in August of 1977, which is the first one we referred to. This is a letter of January of 1979. You were no longer new at this point.

Chairman Freeman. I was not old either.

Mr. Moffett. No, not old, but you certainly had not just walked in the door at this point. You say, and this is to the same man, Bill Chafin: "A copy of the requested Columbia Dam Alternatives Study will be forwarded to you

651 when it is completed, hopefully in the near future."

"Your comments on the study, like those of others deeply interested in the project, will be welcomed and will receive serious consideration by the board before it makes its final decision. Frankly, comments from citizens of the area, including community leaders like yourself, are useful and enlightening to us as we try to find acceptable solutions to the problems now surrounding the project."

Chairman Freeman. It seems to me that, again, that is an appropriate response. I do not see anything that I would apologize for in that

We put the thing out for comment, and we write letters soliciting those comments. I do not really see any--

Mr. *Moffett*. Has the gentleman concluded for now?

Mr. *Deckard*, Yes.

Mr. Moffett. Let me ask the other Mr. Freeman a question,

Mr. Richard Freeman. Representatives of this subcommittee—

Chairman Freeman. For the record, we are not related.

Mr. Moffett. Representatives of our subcommittee met with you, Mr. Freeman, in your office on September 11. At that meeting, it has been reported to me that you made the following points:

One was that you did not have an opinion as to whether or not the project is in the public interest. Two was that you have not studied the project with a view to determining

whether or not it is in the public interest. Three was that you had more important things to concern yourself with even though, I might add, as Mr. Deckard has rightly pointed out, that this is a project that will cost well in excess of \$150 million and destroy a major portion of a river.

Is that a fair summation of what--

Director Freeman. Yes, although maybe I did not say it quite that cryptically.

I would add to the last comment, that I do not think I said it in quite that tone. I had more things that I could control that I thought were more important. I thought this was an issue on which the only contribution I could make would be to see if I could help through the staff's efforts at reconciling two statutes of Congress which seemed to be in conflict—one that says to do it and the other that says not to do it unless you solve the problem. I felt that was the only contribution I could make.

Mr. Deckard. Would the chairman yield?

Mr. Moffett, Certainly.

Mr. Deckard. I have just one question. Have either of you gentlemen appeared before any of the appropriations subcommittees with respect to this project?

Chairman Freeman. It is interesting. I think the record will show that the TVA budget since we have been on the board has not included funds for Columbia Dam.

Director Freeman, I think that is true.

702

703

Chairman *Freeman*. We may have had questions during the appropriations hearings as to the status.

704

Mr. *Deckard*. Have you had questions during appropriations hearings regarding the status?

705706

Chairman Freeman, I am speaking from memory. We certainly can check that and supply the information.

707 708

Director Freeman. I think it was probably not asked in open hearing. I think, as you know, the committee always sends you inquiries, some of which the board members do not even see, but it may have been in one of those.

710 711

712

709

Chairman Freeman. I think, in response to your question, that it is relevant, that since I have been on the board, I

713 714

have not been in a position where we went to the Congress

715

justifying appropriations for the Columbia Dam. It is the

716

Congress that has added the money to the budget and this

717

718 Mr. Deckard. I simply wondered how any representatives of

719

the TVA might have responded to any appropriations

720

subcommittee which uses such terms as you have quoted in

721

your statement, namely: "After three years of

year added language which I quoted.

722

unconscionable bureaucratic indecision, contradiction and

**72**3

delay, the committee has concluded that despite the merits

724

of the Endangered Species Act and the Clean Water Act, the

725

Congress never intended that the agencies charged with the

AME:	HG0269040 PAGE 30
<b>726</b>	execution of these laws would be able to frustrate the
<b>72</b> 7	express will of the Congress on specific Federal project
<b>72</b> 8	activities financed by subsequent appropriations laws"
729	I simply wondered how you justified these unconscionable
730	bureaucratic delays to the appropriations committees.
731	Chairman Freeman. To the best of my recollection I hate
732	to use that phraseI do not think the committees ever
733	interrogated me along those lines at the appropriations
734	hearings. Staff people have asked our staff questions like:
7 <b>3</b> 5	Why are we stopping work at Columbia Dam? The answer we give
736	is: Because we have run out of anything we can do without
737	the 404 permit
738	Mr. Moffett, I might point out this, which is rhetorical.
739	This is why the subcommittee is getting so interested in
740	this issue. I say this without any personal animosity toward
741	any of my colleagues on other committees, but the history of
742	the Congress relating to the Army Corps and water projects
743	policy in general is sweetheart history if there ever was
744	any.
745	I think that is part of why we are so interested in this
746	whole issue.
747	I do not want to belabor this too much. I am Just a little
748	puzzled by the failure to date to bite the bullet in
743	addressing the issues that surround this project.

At this time, the Chair would ask unanimous consent--Or,

750

NAME:	HGO269040   PAGE 31
751	without objection, will introduce into the record a January
752	31, 1978 letter from James McIntyre, the head of the Office
753	of Management and Budget
754	Material follows:
755	
	`

766

767

768

769

770

771

772

774

775

776

777

779

780

757 Mr. Moffett. This letter from the head of OMB requests of
758 the former chairman, your predecessor, Mr. Wagner, that he
759 "investigate and report on modifications of the Columbia
760 Dam project that should satisfy the essential water supply
761 and flood control needs of the area in a more cost-effective
762 manner and not violate the Endangered Species Act..."
763 You have that letter before you, I believe.
764 Chairman Freeman. Yes.

Mr. Moffett. I assume that OMB was primarily concerned about cost overruns on the project, which had already doubled the costs, since budget control is the role of that office.

When Mr. McIntyre asked for more cost-effective modifications, it seems logical to assume that he meant compared to the project as planned. Is that not fair to say?

773 Chairman Freeman. I do not believe so.

Mr. Moffett. What could be possibly have meant then and what was the frame of reference?

Chairman Freeman. The first thing that the record needs to show is that OMB incorrectly addressed this to the wrong person. I do not think that on this date--Perhaps he was still chairman.

In any event, they were concerned I think, as the language states, about the Endangered Species Act. The language--

Mr. Moffett. No, only partly. They are more concerned, if you look at the tone of this letter, it is talking about cost not mussels or things like that.

Chairman Freeman. The language says in a cost- effective manner and do not violate the Endangered Species Act

Mr. Moffett. Yes.

Chairman Freeman. In any event, we proceeded with the report I guess the reason that I stress the legal aspect of it is because I remember having discussions personally with OMB staff about an idea that we came up with, this half pool project.

I believe that we had some of these discussions prior to the time when we got this letter. In any event, the interest of OMB, of course, is always related to money.

The problem at the time--that is, when I had my first contact, and I have a clear recollection of that --was that we were building this project and it looked as if it were crashing head-on into the Endangered Species Act I got my initiation into that conflict with the controversy about Tellico.

I remember Secretary Andrus, when we duscussed Tellico with him, very pointedly said to me that if TVA used the Endangered Species Act, and if rather than suing us, they would work with us, we would make a good faith effort on the Columbia Dam project and not have another Tellico, which

just exhibited a complete failure of the Federal agencies towork together.

It was my purpose to try to initiate those kinds of discussions. It is my recollection that the OMB letter came after the discussions we had with the staff of OMB about alternatives to beat that problem. That was the problem that we had all of the discussions about

Mr. Moffett. Alright, but that does not in any way change the fact that this letter is mainly concerned cost overruns, which had already doubled the cost. They were obviously concerned, since their primary mission at OMB is budget control.

All I am saying is to listen to what they said in the letter. You were asked to investiga\*.e project modifications that would meet essential project needs in a more cost-effective manner in that third paragraph on page 2, concerning essential flood control and water supply—

Chairman Freeman. We provided a response to this letter and we looked at how one chould meet--

Mr. Moffett. You looked at the alternatives, but you never looked at the original project. You never reanalyzed the original project as planned. All you did was to analyze the alternatives to the project. Let us face it.

Chairman Freeman. We did what we were asked.

Mr. Moffett. No, you did not, not really I cannot believe

857 Director Richard Freeman and I made some suggestions.

I never went over that report with the idea that it was a decisionmaking document that I personally or the board as a group would take responsibility for in that sense, but as a person with some background and interest and since it was going out as a TVA document, we did comment on it and we made a number of suggestions. I have forgotten what they were.

Mr. Moffett. You were making promises. You wrote to Judge Rayburn and you said: "Now that the TVA board has a quorum, I am hopeful we will soon reach a firm decision on a course of action at Columbia", but the TVA board never met to consider the project or this report.

It seems to me that that is contrary to your pledges. Here is a letter to Judge Rayburn.

What we are really trying to find out here is: Did you have an open mind concerning possible alternatives to this project at the same time that the staff was working on its analysis and completing its analysis?

My own gut reaction to it is that, here you are two months before the staff submitted its first draft in Februar, of 1979 writing to Senator Magnuson, chairman of the Appropriations Committee in the other body, and you are saying that construction would go forward if the Corps would issue a 404 permit and the Endangered Species problem could

882 be resolved.

Chairman *Freeman*. I had no choice but to say that. The Congress directed me to.

Let me say it very bluntly. The choice that we had was to decide that the Endangered Species Act was an absolute block to this project and, in a sense, to throw in the towel, or let the courts decide, or in one way or another assume—just as in Tellico—that the Endangered Species Act was going to kill this project.

I looked at that issue very carefully. It was not my idea, but our biologist came up with this conservation program much, frankly, to my surprise because I thought that there was a complete block.

With that conservation program we had a basis for proceeding with the consultation and it was successful. It was that decision that I made personally to carry out those consultations.

At the time that I wrote those letters, I did know that there was a way to resolve that conflict. I remember making a speech to those people over at Columbia Dam wherein I told them that I was going to go ahead and carry out those consultations and I thought that I could carry them out successfully. We did.

That was the issue that I personally had to decide. It was not necessarily a board issue. It was a personal commitment

909

910

911

912

913

914

915

916

917

918

919

920

921

922

923

924

925

926

927

928

929

930

931

that I made publicly, namely, that I was going to carry out 908 those consultations.

I will be very frank with you, Mr. Chairman. The Endangered Species Act itself was an endangered species at that time. I believe that that act is an important piece of legislation. I was concerned about the tendency of some people among my colleagues in the environmental movement to, in a sense, block a project--although there may be questions on other issues--on the basis of an issue that really was not a basis for blocking it.

Therefore, I looked into the endangered species issue very thoroughly and came to the judgment that the species were dying anyhow, that we were not going to save that mussel by doing anything, and that we had a plan for saving the mussel and improving the water quality not only in the Duck but hopefully in the Powell River also.

I am very proud of the fact that we came up with that. We worked it out with Interior.

The lesson of Tellico, if I might say so, is that the stress on the endangered species issue did not provide the public with, I think, the most relevant issues about that project I testified on Tellico before the Merchant Marine Committee and raised the issues of prime farm land, the Cherokees, and the others, but no one was listening.

Mr. Moffett. The gentleman from Indiana.

954

955

956

932 Mr. Deckard, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 933 I would like to leave OMB for just a minute and return to 934 the Congress. Mr. Freeman, have you or any of your 935 colleagues appeared before an appropriations subcommittee to 936 provide testimony with respect to the Columbia Dam since you 937 have been a member of the board? 938 Chairman Freeman. No, sir. I have appeared before the 939 Congress regularly at appropriations hearings and, as I 940 testified earlier, I may have been asked a question about 941 the status of the project. 942 We did not have money for Columbia Dam in our budget and 943 we did not testify on the merits of Columbia Dam. 944 Mr. Deckard. I see. Have you or any of the other board 945 members received a subcommittee of Congress at the site 946 since you have been a member of the board? 947 Chairman Freeman, No. sir. I have not. Director Freeman. No. 948 949 Mr. Deckard. Therefore, you have neither given testimony 950 on Capitol Hill, nor have you provided inspection tours to 951 any appropriations subcommittee while you have been a member 952 of the board.

Chairman Freeman. I have personally been to the Columbia Dam site. I remember that I spent half a day with Frank Fly and the other half of the day with proponents of the project

966

967

968

969

970

971

972

973

974

975

976

977

978

979

980

981

PAGE 957 Mr. Deckard. Would you agree with the congressional language then, that the Columbia Dam has received regular 958 and detailed scrutiny by committees of the Congress? 959 960 Chairman Freeman. I think it would be inappropriate for me 961 to answer that question, Mr. Deckard. 962 Mr. Deckard, I think that you already have. 963 Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 964 Mr. Moffett. On March 12, 1979 TVA released draft copies

of the alternatives report inviting public comments for consideration by TVA prior to release of the final report. On that very same day, you spoke before the Maury County Chamber of Commerce in Columbia and announced that you were going to do all you could to see that the Columbia Dam was completed.

How, in the course of a single day, can you elicit public comment on a report that dealt with alternatives and at the same time announce that you were committed to completing the project? Are we just misreading this, or is that an unfair characterization?

Chairman Freeman. I do not remember all of the sequences of events, but quite frankly I believe that, by the time we put out the draft report, very candidly, I was persuaded by my staff that we had an excellent conservation program--

Mr. Moffett. Therefore, any member of the public or any group that took this whole process of public comment

982 | seriously--

Chairman Freeman. No. If subsequent facts come to your attention—Any time you put out a proposed rule, you believe what you are saying at the time. I certainly do not believe that my mind is ever closed on anything, but I believe that a public official is entitled to say what is in his head at the time.

I was persuaded at that time that we had a conservation program that was worth pursuing.

There were a number of comments on the report that we got which dealt with numerous other issues. Quite frankly, I do not know that we got any comments on that conservation program at all.

In any event, my speech is a public document and the document that you cite was also a public document.

Mr. Moffett. This is sort of like the myth of objective neutrality that we are witnessing. You keep saying that you really did not have a position and that Congress was telling you to do this, but the fact is that there is a momentum that this project gained, a fairly substantial momentum.

While it was obviously pushed along by the Congress, it has also been helped by the TVA, it seems to me.

Chairman Freeman. I believe that the people in the area—

Mr. Moffett. Is that how you view your job?

Chairman Freeman. No, sir. I think that it could be fairly

in terms of making that determination.

N I ∧ N /I⊏-	HG02690	10
I VAIVIL.	11002030	46

## PAGE 43

1032	Chairman Freeman. They have received responses to every
1033	question that they have asked us. We have supplied all of
1034	the information that the Corps has requested from us.
1035	Certainly, we zee not responsible for the Corps'
1036	decisionmaking process.
1037	Mr. Moffett. Did they ever ask you if it was in the public
1038	interest? Did the Corps ever ask you that?
1039	We have determined that the Congress has not asked you
1040	that before. Has the Corps ever asked you that?
1041	Chairman Freeman. I do not believe so. They have asked a
1042	lot of specific questions about the engineering and
1043	environmental facts.
1044	Mr. Moffett. If you received a letter from the Corps
1045	tomorrow asking you. Mr. Freeman, is this in the public
1046	interest? What will your response be?
1047	Chairman Freeman. I would like to think about it a little
1048	bit more, but my offhand reaction would be that I would
1049	write them a letter enclosing a copy of my testimony this
1050	morning.
1051	Mr. Moffett. Is that like the Johnny Mathis song, "It's
1052	Not for Me to Say"?
1053	Let us talk about endangered species. In a staff draft of
1054	the alternatives report, which was dated February 2, 1979,
1055	there was no mention of a conservation plan to transplant
1056	and otherwise preserve the endangered mussels.

Is that right? That was the staff draft of February 2,

1058 1979. I am not throwing these things out at you. I will give

1059 you a chance to look them up.

1060 Does Mr. Furgurson know that?

1061 Chairman Freeman. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. Moffett. However, in a published draft report dated

February 21, 1979 the conservation plan had seemingly become
the savior of the project as planned.

What I am getting at here it this. In the February 2 staff draft there was no mention of the conservation plan. Then 19 days later, on February 21, 1979, suddenly here is the conservation plan.

Chairman Freeman. Yes, sir. Mr. Galloway and I discussed that when he came down to visit me. I gave him my recollection of the time.

Since then, I have talked with Dr. Ripley and he confirms that my recollection is correct, although I do not know the precise date. This was an initiative the staff came up with and I, frankly, was surprised that they had a solution of this kind, but they did.

Mr. Moffett. I know. You have testified to that Was this
a 19-day wonder, or what? Why was there no mention of it in
the staff draft and then suddenly on February 21 it popped
up as the great savior of the whole thing?

Chairman Freeman. I do not know the evolution of this idea

NAME: HG0269040 PAGE 1082 in the staff, quite frankly. I would have to assume that 1083 during that time period they became confident enough of it 1084 to go forward with it. We would certainly be willing to 1085 supply you with that history. . 1086 Mr. Moffett. Let me say, if I have not said it, that you 1087 and your staff have really been terrific with respect to 1088 giving us full access to the files, as you implied earlier. 1089 We would like that. 1090

Material to be supplied follows:

1091

1092

NAME:	HGO26 <b>9040</b> PAGE 46
1093	The subcommittee staff went very carefully through the
1094	files of Mr. Ripley, who is head of the natural resources
1095	division, I believe
1096	Chairman Freeman. Yes. Dr. Ripley is with us today if you
1097	have any questions of him.
1098	Mr. Moffett. He is the boss of Mr. Jenkinson, who is your
1099	biologist and who appeared yesterday.
1100	The first mention of using the transplantation came in a
1101	memo from Mr. Ripley to you, dated August 23, 1978. This was
1102	concerning a meeting he had with Lon McFarland.
1103	Let me just point out that at that time Mr. Jenkinson was
1104	still in graduate school.
1105	At this time, without objection, the Chair would introduce
1106	that memo into the record.
1107	Material follows:
1108	
1109	**************************************

1135 Mr. Moffett, This is Mr. Ripley writing to Mr. McFarland:

"Our conclusion is that these particular transplants appear

to be unsuccessful. We are sorry that our surveys do not

warrant a more favorable report."

Then, on February 9, 1979, Mr. Ripley gave you an overview

of the outlook for transplants and it was not much more

favorable. This was on February 9, 1979.

Let me read it "Establishment of additional C. caelata populations through transplantation has some (limited) potential as a method for recovering the species. To achieve transplantation in rivers where it does not now occur with any measure of optimism, however, would take several years of habitat analysis and life history study of the species beginning with a search for its host fish species.

Additionally, transplants elsewhere in the Duck River do not seem appropriate because past transplants have not proved successful, probably due to degraded water quality...."

"We feel the Powell and/or Clinch have the greatest potential for transplantation; however, as suggested, several years would be needed to evaluate success, and I emphasize years..."

Without objection, the Chair introduces that memorandum into the record.

Material follows

1160 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #3 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

51 NAME: HG0269040 PAGE Before we recessed -- and I apologize for the delay -- we 1186 1187 established that your chief biologist recommended that you 1188 go to the Endangered Species Committee to seek an exemption 1189 for the project. 1190 On February 14 Mr. Jenkinson, who met with us yesterday and who was hired directly out of graduate school as I 1191 recall, circulated a memo which at this time, without 1192 1193 objection, will be introduced into the record. 1194 Material follows: 1195 1196 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* INSERT #4 #########

1.207

Mr. Moffett. I quote from that Jenkinson memo: "The known populations of C. caelata in all three rivers are limited to very short reaches..." "Very localized, pollution, flood scour of the shoals, gravel dredging, or many other relatively insignificant impacts to the rivers as a whole chould destroy each of these remnant populations of C. caelata." Conradilla caelata.

In the next sentence—and this is important because it is contrary to what Mr. Jenkinson remembered yesterday—he says: "More importantly, the Powell River is beginning to receive increased amounts of strip mine runoff and coal washing which, if not stopped, can be expected to degrade water quality enough to kill mollusks...."

It does not seem that you are getting much support from your technical staff here. Ripley is saying that the best chance is to transplant into the Powell and the Clinch, not the Duck. Jenkinson says the pollution in the Powell is going to kill the mussels.

Twelve days later, in the draft alternatives report, the viability of the transplant program is embraced. A month later, according to a memo that I will refer to in a minute, you are distressed by the fact that Fish and Wildlife does not have the same response.

The thing that puzzles me is to see an attitude toward the Endangered Species Act that is less than what I would expect

In December of 1978 you requested that the consultation on 1229 1230 the endangered species issue be reinstated. I think you 1231 probably recall that. 1232 Chairman Freeman. Yes. 1233 Mr. Moffett, The TVA and Fish and Wildlife consultation 1234 teams then met on March 7 and 8 of 1979 and, according to 1235 this memo, you were personally briefed on that session on 1236 March 9. At that point, the Fish and Wildlife people--and 1237 this is not really surprising--wanted an assurance of 1238 successful mitigation efforts before they would sign off on 1239 TVA's plan. 1240 Is it fair to say that that was unfair? If you look at that memo--1241 1242 Chairman Freeman, If I may have the privilege of 1243 responding to your comments. Mr. Moffett, Of course. 1244 1245 Chairman Freeman. I am certainly no biologist I relied on 1246 the advice that I got. I think the record should show what 1247 was in my head and why I went forward. I have a very sincere devotion to upholding the spirit as 1248 well as the letter of the Endangered Species Act I feel 1249 that we played a constructive role in the survival of that 1250 1251 act 1252 I was persuaded by our biologist, first of all, that those

1253 endangered mussels were dying.

they could do.

The third thing is that there is pollution in the Powell that we would be obligated to reduce. That is a plus, Mr.

Chairman. I make no apology for the fact that as a result of this mitigation plan we may clean up some of the pollution from strip mining in the Powell River. That is one of the aspects of this that motivated me to go ahead with it.

Here is a chance to take a project and turn it into an

Mr. Moffett. What does Virginia say about that?

Chairman Freeman. If Virginia does not cooperate and it does not succeed, then the conservation plan will not succeed, but biologists—

Mr. Moffett. Have you talked--

environmental cleanup of these rivers.

Chairman Freeman. The biologists that made the decision in the Fish and Wildlife organization, who testified before you, reached the judgment that the combination of the upper Duck, the chances in the Powell, what we have learned about the habitat, the fact that they were dying anyhow, all made this a plan worth going ahead with.

At first, I took the position that, if we are going to go ahead with it, they ought to share the risk. I felt that that was a reasonable position; but they prevailed. They are the doctor. That was part of the consultation process and the final decision was that we would take the risk—

Mr. Moffett. Neither you nor I are biologists. That is

NAME:	HG0269040
-------	-----------

## PAGE 58

1329	have gone into the courthouse to support the Departments of
1330	Justice and the Interior in the attack on strip mining.
1331	I have written letters to Chairman Udall opposing the
332	attempts to gut the strip mine law. The TVA has stood up and
1333	taken a position with our technical knowledge, which I have
1334	been led to believe has been very helpful in this effort.
1335	We check with the Office of Surface Mining before we award
1336	coal contracts. Our policy is that if there is someone who
1337	has been a repeated violator of the act, they do not get a
338	contract with us.
339	If anyone has any other suggestions as to what we can do
340	to support that effort, we will be glad to entertain them.
341	Mr. Moffett. Alright I want to get backThat is good, by
342	the way. You should get credit for that
343	I do want to get back to the point, the question of the
344	success of the mitigation efforts and whether or not you
345	felt it was unfair that the Fish and Wildlife people wanted
346	an assurance of successful mitigation efforts before they
347	would sign off on your plan.
348	Chairman Freeman. We finally agreed to that
349	Mr. Moffett. You did agree with it?
350	Chairman Freeman. Yes, sir.
351	Mr. Moffett. You originally thought it was unfair, did you
352	not?
  353	Chairman Freeman, Our initial bargaining position was,

dam.

1354 that if they thought our plan was so good, then they ought 1355 to take the risk. They did not buy that, so we acquiesced to 1356 their judgment. They were the doctors. That was part of the 1357 consultation process. 1358 Mr. Moffett. When you say risk, what do you mean by that? Chairman Freeman. I mean the risk that the plan may not 1359 1360 work. Mr. Moffett. It is really \$150 million, in a sense. Those 1361 1362 are big stakes. 1363 Chairman Freeman. I do not know what the precise amount 1364 will finally be or what the project--1365 Mr. Moffett. I mean the value of the project. 1366 Chairman Freeman. The interesting thing is that the 1367 biologists in both agencies believe that the plan has a 1368 likelihood of succeeding, so we are going ahead with it. 1369 Mr. Moffett. Let us get down to--1370 Chairman Freeman. I think that the circumstances that I was under were that I was under a directive from Congress to 1371 1372 build the project I was duty bound to proceed with the 1373 consultations in good faith, which I did. 1374 Mr. Moffett. Let us talk about the future for a minute. We 1375 heard yesterday from Mr. Greenwalt who is, as you know, the 1376 Fish and Wildlife director, that TVA has agreed that if 1377 there is no proven success in 1986, TVA will not close that

Chairman Freeman. That is correct 1379 1380 Mr. Moffett. Is it not quite conceivable that there might 1381 not be any proven success in 1986 or even in 1990? If the 1382 first transplants are determined unsuccessful in 1986, then 1383 what? 1384 Chairman Freeman. The work thus far has been successful. 1385 Mr. Moffett. I know that, but even the TVA's biologists 1386 agree that proven success requires a number of years. 1387 Chairman Freeman. There is nothing sure in this field. 1388 think the words that were used were that "the plan is 1389 likely to succeed." Obviously, if something is likely to 1390 succeed, there is a chance that it will not 1391 Mr. Moffett. Are you willing to hold the Columbia Dam in third stage-diversion for seven years or up to seven years. 1392 1393 if that is what is necessary? 1394 Chairman Freeman. The Tennessee Valley Authority will obey 1395 the law. According to the Endangered Species Act, as 1396 administered by the Department of the Interior, as a result of our consultations we have specific undertakings and 1397 1398 agreements and we will just not be permitted to fill that 1399 dam if, in their judgment, the plan is not successful. 1400 Mr. Moffett, Would you come to the Congress and seek an 1401 exemption from the Endangered Species Act? 1402 Chairman Freeman, I certainly would not want to cross that

.

1403 bridge at this time. I have never advocated exemptions from

the Endangered Species Act.

1405

1406

I think that this board's actions have been instrumental in the preservation of that act, but I certainly do not think that I would try to answer a question like that

1407 1408

Mr. Moffett. Why not begin to think about what you are going to do if you get into this bind?

1409

1410

Chairman Freeman. I guess, Mr. Chairman, for the most part, I think that my term will expire on May 18, 1984.

1411

1412

However, in all seriousness, that is a very remote possibility. We are exerting our efforts to try to make this conservation plan work.

1414

1415

Of course, as you point out, there is a large Federal investment. We are going ahead with this on the basis--

1416 1417

Mr. Moffett. That is really what is pushing this, is it not? I mean, the large Federal investment. Even if it is wrong, we have this push for the thing, not by you necessarily.

1419 1420

1421

1422

1423

1424

1425

1418

Chairman Freeman. The directions that we have from the Congress are to build it consistent with the law, and we have worked out, I think, a very good plan for complying with the Endangered Species Act, one that meets with the approval of, if I may put it this way, hard nosed biologists in both agencies. It is not a sure thing, but it is likely

1426

to succeed.

1428

1427

We are going to exert our efforts to try to make it

1429 succeed and to clean up these rivers in the process.

Mr. Moffett. What about the biologists on the coordinating committee, whom we discussed with Mr. Jenkinson and others yesterday? They did not exactly—They were not jumping up and down with excitement about what they regarded as the likely success of this preservation program.

Chairman *Freeman*. The judgment of the biologists that rendered the biological opinion is what I am talking about.

I do not believe that you get unanimous opinions on subjects of this kind in the profession of economics, the profession of biology, or in many others. Various different people's opinions speak for themselves.

Mr. Moffett. That was rather striking, namely, the memos that we read and the minutes we read of the meeting of the coordinating committee with regard to "likely success".

Chairman Freeman. I do not find them striking. I sat in on a lot of briefings and I believe that there was a thoughtful evaluation of our proposal by the Interior Department people, and they came to a judgment. They imposed strict conditions. We are protecting the species.

Quite frankly, I am rather proud of the fact that we are making the Endangered Species Act work and lending support for its continued existence in the Congress.

Mr. Moffett. The fact is that in 1986 you might be gone.

There may be no proven success of this program of yours. We

responsible for it.

1503

board as well.

1479 You have also said that you feel it would be useful to 1480 have a new cost-benefit ratio study in view of the changed economics since the original study was issued. The project 1481 1482 has after all increased from a proposed \$50 million to a 1483 \$150-million project. That alone would warrant a new study. 1484 I would like to approach the benefits portion of that 1485 study--1486 Mr. Moffett. There seems to be some difference of opinion. 1487 1488 Chairman Freeman. If I might comment, I believe the record 1489 will show that you have not precisely paraphrased what I 1490 said. First of all, I have not testified that we need a new 1491 study. On the contrary, I have said this issue is decided 1492 and there is no occasion for it. 1493 I also did not say that no members of the Appropriations 1494 Committee have ever visited the site. I said that I had not 1495 accompanied any members of the Appropriations Committee. I 1496 do not know whether they visited the site or not. 1497 Mr. Deckard. If we could refer back to the record, I think you will find that I did specifically say "subcommittee or 1498 1499 committees," not individual members of Congress. 1500 Chairman Freeman. I do not mean to nit pick. You asked me if they had come to the site with me. They have not. 1501

Mr. Deokard. The record will also show that I included the

1504 Director Freeman. Let us just clear the record. I have no 1505 knowledge and I do not think the chairman has any knowledge 1506 as to whether the subcommittee has been on the site or not. 1507 We said that we had not been with them. 1508 Mr. Deckard. Who would be, if not--Who would be aware, if 1509 not members of the board? 1510 Director Freeman. I have only been on the board for a 1511 little over a year, and the other Mr. Freeman has only been 1512 on for two or three years. I have no way of knowing what has 1513 happened before that 1514 Chairman Freeman. I think the point I am trying to make, 1515 so that the record is clear, is that this project has been 1516 under way since 1969. There has been precious little change 1517 in its physical aspects since we have been there. For all I 1518 know, members may have visited the project a number of times 1519 before I came on the board. 1520 They may even have visited while I was on the board 1521 without my having been there. I think that--1522 Mr. Deckard. And, without your being aware of it. 1523 Chairman Freeman. That is possible. 1524 Aside from that, I also testified only that I had not had 1525 discussions at the appropriations hearings on Columbia Dam. 1526 I did testify that the staff of the Appropriations Committee

have continually asked us about questions of status, why it

152B is not moving, and things of that kind, as well as money

NAME:	HGO269040 PAGE 66
1529	questions, why we are not spending the money.
1530	There has been an almost continuous dialogue between the
1531	staff of the Appropriations Committee and our staff on the
1532	project I think that it is useful to clarify the record
1533	along the lines that I did.
1534	Mr. Deckard. The precise nature of the questions and of
1535	the answers, of course, is on the record and will be
1536	reflected accurately. Future readers of the transcript will
1537	be able to make their own judgments.
1538	I would like to approach some of the benefits for just a
1539	moment. The first has to do with water supply.
1540	You are probably aware that Colonel Tener of the Army
1541	Corps of Engineers appeared before this subcommittee
1542	recently. In his statement he quoted the TVA with respect to
1543	future water supplies for the two counties involved.
1544	Colonel Tener said: "TVA reported in 1979 that the future
<b>154</b> 5	water supply demands for these two counties, Marshall and
1546	Maury Counties, could be met through controlled releases
1547	from Normandy Reservoir without full impoundment of the
1548	Columbia Reservoir as planned."

Is that an accurate quote by Colonel Tener of a TVA report?

51

Chairman Freeman. Someone in TVA may very well have said that. That is not testimony that I have reviewed and taken responsibility for.

1554 Mr. Deckard. It is difficult for me to disassociate you 1555 from responsibility for whatever is issued as an official 1556 TVA position. I do not understand that. 1557 Chairman Freeman. I do not know in what sense this is an official TVA position. We have a democracy at TVA. As the 1558 1559 subcommittee well knows, they have been free to speak with 1560 anyone and everyone speaks their own mind. 1561 I am simply answering your question in a way that gives 1562 you my perspective on it I have not looked into this water supply issue with sufficient care or in any detail, so that 1563 I do not have any opinion. The board as presently 1564 1565 constituted has not done so. 1566 I am certain that over the years staff people have 1567 responded to questions about water supply. It is one of the 1568 central issues, but I have not looked into it. 1569 Mr. Deckard. Mr. Freeman, it is inconceivable to me that in your position you would not, to use your word, care about 1570 1571 a \$150-million project I would also like to talk about the flood control benefits 1572 of the cost-benefit ratio. 1573 1574 Chairman Freeman, Certainly, Mr. Deckard, However, I do 1575 think the question of care is not at issue. It is not an issue that I think is open for decision. I think the 1576 1577 Congress has decided it.

Mr. Deckard, Colonel Tener, during his testimony, was

1594

1595

1596

1597

1598

1599

1600

1601

1602

1603

NAME: HG0269040 PAGE 1579 questioned by me as to the number of acres that would be 1580 flooded through impoundment of the Columbia Reservoir. 1581 Apparently, somewhere in the neighborhood of prime farmland 1582 will be flooded by the impoundment 1583 In response to my question as to the number of acres of 1584 prime farmland that would be protected by the impoundment, 1585 the response was 3,700. 1586 I would have two questions to you. First, do you agree 1587 with those figures, and, second, if you do agree, what kind 1588 of flood control project is that that floods over 9,000 1589 acres of prime farmland in order to protect 3,700 acres? 1590 Chairman Freeman. Mr. Deckard, I have not personally gone 1591 into the facts to either confirm or deny what Colonel Tener 1592 has testified.

> In terms of the benefits of the project, as I said, one would have to look at all of the benefits and all of the costs to form some judgment, and I have not made any such judgments. I have no judgment on the project as a whole I also have no judgment on the various ingredients of it.

> Mr. Deckard. With respect to the recreational aspect of the cost-benefit ratio, can you tell me how many reservoirs or lakes there are within 50 miles of the Columbia Dam?

Chairman Freeman. I do not know that personally, but ! believe there are a number of them

Mr. Deckard. Would the recreation provided by these other

reservoirs provide the same type of recreation as would be available at the proposed Columbia Reservoir?

Chairman Freeman. In the sense that there are other lakes and that this would be a lake, I think the the answer would be based on distinguishing between flat water lakes and the canoeing rapids type of recreation. I think this would be in the category of flat water lakes, but each lake has its unique attraction in terms of its location and perhaps some other things.

I do not choose to get into the issue of what the value of the recreational benefits are, because I do not know.

Mr. Deckard. Mr. Chairman, I suppose it would not be of any use to continue this line of questioning. It is obvious that Mr. Freeman, as much as I have enjoyed his circuitous testimony this morning, is determined not to give an opinion with respect to the project and has indicated that he has very little knowledge of the project and that he cares very little about the project. That seems to be the sum of his testimony.

I have no further questions. Thank you.

Chairman Freeman. If I might be permitted to add this.

Certainly, I do not think it is my testimony that I do not care:

1627 Mr. Moffett. Does the gentleman from Minnesota have any 1628 questions?

Mr. Stangeland. I am sorry that I was unable to attend this hearing earlier, because I have been following this issue quite closely. I was asked to handle a couple of pieces of unanimous consent legislation on the floor of the House of Representatives.

I would just like to say this. I am not judging this project or TVA, but I would like to give the committee what. I think are some parallels.

In my district, in the Roseau River—I do not recall who started the project. I think it was either Congressman

Langon or Secretary Bergland. Mr. Herbsts, who is now, I believe, Director of Fish and Wildlife or whatever, was the commissioner of the Department of Natural Resources in Minnesota. The project was approved, but it was sort of languishing because some of that water dumped up into Canada and we had a problem mitigating the problems with Canada.

However, it had been approved by the DNR Department of Natural Resources and it had been pushed locally for years.

It was a straining project, but that was a fisheries river.

It was felt that for the time of the work, fisheries would be destroyed. However, after the work had been done and the river reverted back to normal, the fisheries would still be there.

We are still fighting about that project to try to prevent flooding in Roseau, the town. As a result, the flood

1656

1657

1658

1659

1660

1661

1662

1663

1664

1665

1666

1667

1668

1669

1670

1671

1672

1673

1674

1675

1676

1677

1678

1654 insurance premiums have gone up drastically. It is really an impossibility. However, it is a good project and we are still pushing it

> We had a Twin Valley Lake and Dam. Twin Valley Lake and Dam were begun by Senator Mondale when he was Senator. That kind of languished until I came along. I have been working on that and fighting. It is a good project and it is needed. It provides flood control and helps the Wild Rice River, which is the river.

Mr. Moffett, who I think worked for Senator Mondale at one time, may even be familiar with these terms.

The Wild Rice River contributes about 17 percent of the water to the Red, that is, the Red River of the North. The Red River floods every year. If we could slow down that flow, we could save a lot of damage, yet we are still struggling and fighting with that one.

There are two sides to every water project. I guess you can find arguments against projects just as you can find arguments for them.

As I said, this is not intended to judge this project I do not understand it that well. I think it says here that the community wanted this project It is said that these are pork barrels and that some big agency, such as the Corps of Engineers, is foisting the project on them. It just does not happen that way. The community asks for them.

The assessment procedure, Mr. Chairman, to determine cost-benefit may not be correct. I am not going to debate that, but I do think we have need of some projects. I think we have to be careful as we assess and begin them. Sometimes we have to look at the overall benefits and solutions. I am hopeful that these problems can be settled and that that mussel problem can be settled so that we do not fight another Tellico Dam situation.

I just want to put these remarks into the record. I sit through some of these hearings and think about some of the problems I have in my district and I kind of relate to the problems.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moffett. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

I want to go back to the assertion that there is no opinion about the dam from the TVA and that really what you have been doing is following the will of Congress in seeing to it that the project is built. It also want to go into the recent responses to Mr. Deckard's questions about water supply.

There was a 1979 report to OMB by TVA. On page 15 of that:
report, which has previously been introduced into the
record, there is a rather striking admission that the
Normandy Dam can meet TVA's projected water supply needs for
Columbia.

1704 That statement is followed on that same page by some 1705 additional statements which seem to lessen the significance of the fact. For example, we are told that "The Board of 1706 1707 Public Utilities for the City of Columbia believes that the 1708 water grid system which they developed for Maury County will 1709 require more than three times the water that TVA has 1710 projected." 1711 Second: "In addition, Williamson County officials have 1712 shown an interest in receiving water from the Duck River." 1713 The report goes on to say, that under those circumstances, 1714 the Normandy Dam would not be able to meet the water supply 1715 needs for Columbia. 1716 Am I on track so far, as far as being accurate is 1717 concerned? 1718 Chairman Freeman. Yes. Mr. Moffett. If you take those issues one at a time, 1719 1720 beginning with the TVA statement that the Columbia Municipal 1721 Water Company claims that TVA's water use projections are 1722 too low--Let me ask Mr. Furgurson this. Did you have occasion 1723 to evaluate the Columbia Water Company's water use 1724 projections? 1725 Mr. Furgurson. Yes, I did at one time. 1726 Mr. Moffett. At this time the chair would introduce into 1727 the record the February 15, 1979 memo from Mr. Furgurson to

Mr. Richard Freeman, the TVA director.

1728

NAME: HG0269040 PAGE 74

1729 Material to be supplied follows:

1730

1731

House Information Systems

Mr. Moffett. On page 15 of the report to OMB it says: "These projections are considered by many who oppose the project as being too high and by the local people as being too low. However, the Board of Public Utilities for the City of Columbia believe that the water grid system which they

1753

1754

1755

1756

Hains Information Suctome

NAME:	HGO269040 PAGE 76
1757	developed for Maury County will require more than three
1758	times the water that TVA has projected."
1759	Mr. Furgurson. That did not come from that letter. We had
1760	another letter several years before, that pointed out
1761	projections for the city of Columbia that were three times
1762	what we had anticipated.
1763	Mr. Moffett, You had reported to the board that that study
1764	was misleading.
1765	Mr. Furgurson. This was not the same study. This
1766	particular letter was misleading, but the other letter that
1767	I am talking about was an earlier letter from Mr. Woodruff
1768	and stated flatly that they expected the needs in the area
1769	to beThey gave a figure which was three times what we had
1770	estimated. It was not this letter.
<b>17</b> 71	Mr. Moffett. Let me yield to Mr. Galloway.
1772	Mr. Galloway. The request that you had from Director
1773	Freeman asked you to analyze the March 1979 water report
1774	Mr. Furgurson. Yes.
1775	Mr. Galloway. Was that not the report that you found to be
1776	misleading?
1777	Mr. Furgurson. Yes, but that was not the basis for the
1778	statement in the report.
<b>17</b> 79	Mr. Galloway, Let me see if I understand this. You
1780	analyzed the latest study from Mr. Woodruiff and found it was
1781	misleading.

Mr. Furgurson, Yes.

1783

1784

1785

Mr. Galloway. You ignored that fact and then told the reader that earlier he had sent another report. Is that correct?

1786

1787

1788

1789

1790

Mr. Furgurson. I did not put the two together. This was not in connection with the letter that we received on the report. This statement in the body of the report was concerning a separate and earlier letter on information that I had from the local people, in which they had predicted water supply needs of three times what we had.

1791

1792

1793

Mr. Galloway. The bottom line is that TVA's original water projections for the area now, according to TVA, can be met by modifying Normandy Dam. Is that correct?

1794

Mr. Furgurson. You have to go back and take the context--

1796

1795

Mr. Galloway, Can we not get a yes or no answer to the question? Have you not concluded and do you not so state on page 15 of your report to OMB, that the Normandy Dam can be

1798

1797

modified to meet TVA's projected water needs for the area.

1799 1800

Mr. Furgurson. That would not be without problems. It will effect the reservoir levels at Normandy and it might also effect the downstream trout fisheries if we tried to take that much water out of Normandy to supply the Columbia area, but it can be done.

1802

1801

1803

1804

Mr. Galloway. However, you can supply this water. Thank

1805 1806

you.

Mr. Furgurson. Not without problems.

1808

1809 somewhat, because I have a rather clear recollection of my

1810

own views about this issue. I think it was at my suggestion

Chairman Freeman. Perhaps I can illuminate the record

1811

that the comments about the local people's opinion were put

1812

in there.

1813

I had not looked into this water issue and I was

1814

uncomfortable with the report simply dismissing it out-of-

1815

hand. I recall that I said: "Well, you know, this is our

1816

conjecture about how many industries they will get and

1817

whether the water supply will be used for other counties or

1818

not. These people are making a claim. I do not know if they

1819

are right or not and I do not know about these other staff

1820

studies, so let us just in effect state the contentions."

1821

It was my suggestion that we write this up this way, because I really did not know. Obviously, if you have a

1822

rosier view of the number of industries that you are going

1823 1824

to get and if you have a wider area to which you are going

1825

to distribute water, you need more water. Under certain

1826

projections the Normandy water would do it Under others it

1827

would not

1829

1828

some depth before I could render a judgment. It was at my

This is one of the issues that I would have to get into in

1830

suggestion, if I remember, that this language was put in

1831

leaving the reader in doubt as to who was right.

Mr. Moffett. We have a vote to get to and I think we have gone on long enough.

Let me just say in conclusion that that is the point.

There are a whole lot of issues that ought to be looked at by someone. This subcommittee is trying to do its share, but there are so many people who are wrestling with whether or not this whole project is in the public interest. The Army Corps is. The State is to some extent.

I still read those OMB concerns as cost concerns. I do not think that it is appropriate to simply categorize this project as one that will succeed or will fail on the basis of the endangered species, which tends to be what comes forth from TVA testimony as it did yesterday and somewhat today.

You really have not addressed yourself to the costs of this project and whether or not it is a good deal.

In fact, I think what you seem to be saying to us is, although you would not admit to this but between the lines I read in your preface that you are getting out of the dam business and so on, that you came in and found this turkey sitting there on the table and that there is no way to take the turkey off the table—

Chairman Freeman. No, sir. That is not what I have testified.

Mr. Moffett. However, you promise not to give us any more

1857 turkeys. That is the good news.

There is a great deal of political power behind this project and I think the calculations being made by a lot of people who could help to give us a really objective analysis tell us that it is not worth fighting. It is not worth trying to get the turkey off the table.

Is that really off base?

Chairman *Freeman*. Yes, sir. It is not fair for you to take your views about the project and merge them with my testimony.

Mr. Moffett. I have not done that I am trying to get information about whether or not this thing is as much of a turkey as it appears to be on the basis of all of these different factors that were supposedly analyzed but now we find out were not analyzed.

I am having trouble getting information and deciding who is determining whether or not it is in the public interest, other than the political forces in this institution which like water projects. That is all.

I do not have any particular parochial interests myself in the Tennessee project. This subcommittee is trying to take a look at what has been the situation in this institution of ours where we decide how to spend the public's money and whether something is worthwhile. That is all I think you have respect for that

Whereupon, at 11:59 am, the subcommittee was

The subcommittee stands adjourned.

1902 adjourned.

1903

1900

1901